# CHAPTER 4

# **The International Experience**

with Aaron Belkin

While many nations across the globe have, in the past, had policies that restricted the military service of gay men and lesbians, many have now either completely eliminated them or modified them considerably. Because of the range of policies, it is, indeed, a complex task to track the status of regulations and customs concerning gays and lesbians in armed forces around the world. Some nations have never had a formal ban. In many instances, especially those where homosexuality is not only condemned but also illegal, this is presumed to be because it simply never occurred to them that it was an issue. If a nation essentially denies that homosexuals are among its citizens, there is no need for a policy banning them from military service. In other nations nothing exists to ban all gays and lesbians from military service, but there have been restrictions on the type of service they can perform.

As best as researchers have been able to determine, countries that allow gaysand lesbians, where women serve at all-to serve in the military are Australia, Austria, Belgium, Canada, Czech Republic, Denmark, Estonia, Finland, France, Germany, Great Britain, Ireland, Israel, Italy, Lithuania, Luxembourg, Netherlands, New Zealand, Norway, Slovenia, South Africa, Spain, Sweden, and Switzerland. Other nations which may or may not be included in this list include, for example, Greece, which bans gay officers, but permits enlisted conscripts who are gay to insist on fulfilling their service obligation, and Portugal, which has no formal ban but may screen out gays during the induction process. As noted above, it is incredibly labor-intensive to determine with great accuracy what a country permits or prohibits by law and what really happens on a day-to-day basis. Not only do laws change, but the application of the law may vary from one location or command to another. It is worth noting that this can also be said of the United States. In addition to the discretion granted commanders, one scholar may interpret "Don't Ask, Don't Tell" as prohibiting the service of gays and lesbians and place the United States in the "no open service" column. Another, however, might

interpret the policy as permitting their service, provided that they do not "tell," and place the United States in the "yes" column.<sup>1</sup>

Three nations with which the United States is often perceived as having the most in common are Canada, Australia, and Great Britain. Canada and Australia lifted their bans in 1992; Great Britain did so in 2000. Sociologist Charles Moskos, often considered the primary author of "Don't Ask, Don't Tell," said, "No neat and tidy lessons can be drawn from one country to another."<sup>2</sup> And, during the 1993 Senate hearings, retired Lieutenant General Calvin Waller said that it was a "grave disservice" to draw comparisons between the United States and the armed forces of smaller nations.<sup>3</sup> While it is true that it may not be possible to draw "neat and tidy lessons," and many military leaders, politicians, and jurists deride the notion that the United States might learn from other nations, the fact remains that their experiences may be instructive.

The following sections each provide a brief overview of policies concerning gays and lesbians in the armed forces of Canada, Australia, and Great Britain.

# Canada<sup>4</sup>

Prior to 1988, the Canadian Forces' (CF) policy on gays and lesbians was published in Canadian Forces Administrative Order (CFAO) 19-20, entitled "Homosexuality–Sexual Abnormality Investigation, Medical Examination and Disposal." This administrative order stated that "service policy does not allow homosexual members or members with a sexual abnormality to be retained in the Canadian forces.<sup>5</sup> The CF did not permit openly gay men and lesbians to enlist and any soldier later discovered to be gay or lesbian was to be dismissed. The order also required that other military personnel inform on those fellow service members they suspected were homosexual. Investigations of suspected service members' sexual orientation were handled by the Special Investigations Unit of the CF.<sup>6</sup>

After Canada passed the Canadian Human Rights Act (CHRA) in 1978, and later the Canadian Charter of Rights and Freedoms, the policy came under scrutiny by both the judiciary and political bodies. While the CHRA did not explicitly cover sexual orientation, it did require employers to justify their exclusionary or restrictive policies. Although the Charter itself became a part of the Canadian Constitution in 1982, Section 15, the section governing equality, did not come into effect until 1985. The Charter, considered analogous to the U.S. Bill of Rights, also did not include sexual orientation in its enumerated list of prohibited grounds of discrimination. Section 15 of the Charter, did, however, enable the restriction of other forms of discrimination if so ruled by the courts.<sup>7</sup>

In 1985, a review of federal regulations by the Justice Department determined that the CF were potentially in violation of the equal rights provisions of the Charter in a number of areas, including its discrimination against gays and lesbians.<sup>8</sup> In response to the Justice Department's findings, the Department of National Defence conducted a survey of 6,580 soldiers to assess the potential impact of

a removal of the ban on homosexual soldiers. Not unlike similar surveys done in the United States in the 1990s, the survey found that military personnel, particularly men, were strongly against removing the ban. Service members expressed concern about all aspects of serving with gays and lesbians; 62 percent of male soldiers stated that they would refuse to share showers, undress, or sleep in the same room as a gay soldier, and 45 percent declared that they would refuse to work with gays. Many also stated that they would refuse to be supervised by a gay or lesbian soldier.9 The Department of National Defence's Charter Task Force recommended in its final report that the exclusionary policy toward homosexuals be retained, arguing that the unique character and purpose of the armed forces necessitated the restriction of gays and lesbians. Given the aversion toward homosexuals in the military, the report concluded that the "the presence of homosexuals in the CF would be detrimental to cohesion and morale, discipline, leadership, recruiting, medical fitness, and the rights to privacy of other members." It further declared that "the effect of the presence of homosexuals would [lead to] a serious decrease in operational effectiveness."<sup>10</sup>

In response to the Final Report, the new Minister of Defence announced that it was his intention to modify the existing policy only slightly. Under the change, the CF would not knowingly enroll homosexuals. If servicemen or women were discovered or announced themselves to be gay, they would be asked to leave, but they would not be dismissed. Those who chose to stay would not be eligible for training courses, security clearances, transfers, promotions, or reenlistment.<sup>11</sup> Such an approach, of course, would effectively "dismiss" service members, though the date would simply not be as immediate as with an actual dismissal. The CF had, at that point, already removed the obligation of service members to report on suspicions that another solider may be homosexual.<sup>12</sup>

In spite of the measures taken by the Department of National Defence, pressure to change the policy on homosexuals continued to increase. As court decisions extended the rights of gays and lesbians under the Human Rights Act and the Charter of Rights and Freedoms, Lieutenant Michelle Douglas and four others filed separate suits against the CF that directly challenged its policy toward homosexuals. In August 1990, the Security Intelligence Committee ruled that the military ban against homosexuals violated the Charter and found in Douglas' favor. In preparing its appeal in the Douglas case, the Department of National Defence concluded that it could not meet the standard of proof required for a "reasonable limitation" argument under the Charter. That is, they could not justify, within the parameters provided by law, the exclusion of gays and lesbians from the armed forces.

While the Chief of the Defence Staff General John de Chastelain privately informed members of Parliament that the ban was about to be lifted late in 1991, the federal government delayed in the wake of an adamant refusal by some Conservative members of Parliament to support the policy change.<sup>13</sup> Finally, facing a case it knew it could not win and lacking the leadership needed to defend its policy, the Department of National Defence agreed to settle the case against

Douglas in October 1992. In so doing, the military acknowledged that its policy of exclusion violated the Charter of Rights and Freedoms, and it consented to the immediate repeal of that policy.<sup>14</sup>

The policy change in October 1992 concerning gay and lesbian soldiers in the Canadian military was not so much an affirmative order as it was the dismantling of existing policy. General de Chastelain issued a press report that declared, "The Canadian Forces will comply fully with the Federal Court's decision. Canadians, regardless of their sexual orientation, will now be able to serve their country without restriction."<sup>15</sup> In a communiqué entitled "Homosexual Conduct," the Chief of Defence revoked CFAO 19-20 and all related interim policies. The military would no longer draw a distinction between its heterosexual and homosexual soldiers. He expressed his "full support" of the Federal Court's decision and stated his expectations of support of the policy change within the chain of command. General de Chastelain also declared that "inappropriate sexual conduct by members of the forces, whether heterosexual or homosexual," was unacceptable.<sup>16</sup>

Because the courts provided the impetus for change, senior leaders endorsed the change and encouraged the members' sense of duty. Senior political and military leaders believed that reliance on equal standards for the conduct of gays and heterosexuals was the best chance for success of the policy, since it focused on behavior rather than a transformation of individual values or beliefs. The military made no effort at the time to change individual members' attitudes about homosexuality. Instead, the CF promoted the policy change through unequivocal answers to specific questions about appropriate behavior.<sup>17</sup>

In December 1992, the CF issued a new regulation (CFAO 19-36) entitled "Sexual Misconduct." CFAO 19-36 was to be used with an amended version of personal harassment regulations to detail what constituted inappropriate sexual conduct for both homosexual and heterosexual soldiers. Sexual misconduct was defined as "an act which has a sexual purpose or is of a sexual or indecent nature and which... constitutes an offence under the Criminal Code or the Code of Service Discipline."<sup>18</sup> Under the personal harassment regulations (CFAO 19-39), sexual harassment was defined as "...a type of personal harassment that has a sexual purpose or is of a sexual nature including, but not limited to, touching, leering, lascivious remarks, and the display of pornographic material."<sup>19</sup>

The Canadian military itself did not undertake an initial assessment of the implementation of its new policy concerning homosexuals. Because the idea of allowing gays to openly serve in the military became a volatile issue in the United States soon after Canada's removal of the ban, several analyses were conducted by organizations on behalf of the U.S. Congress and military. These included studies by the National Defense Research Institute (RAND) and the General Accounting Office (GAO), as well as a report by a retired Canadian corporal for the U.S. Army Research Institute. These analyses, as well as journalistic accounts, suggested that the transition was a smooth one. Despite concerns that service members would resign, harassment would increase, and morale would suffer, the reports could find no evidence that any aspect of military life had been negatively affected.

While many heterosexual service members were unhappy with the removal of the ban, they responded professionally in the months following the policy change. Few homosexual soldiers, however, took the opportunity to explicitly state their sexual orientation during this time.

RAND researchers conducted interviews with Canadian military personnel several months after the removal of the ban on gay and lesbian soldiers. They found no evidence that the policy change had had any appreciable effect on any aspect of military life or performance. The officials with whom researchers spoke "...kn[e]w to date of no instances of people acknowledging or talking about their homosexual relationships, no fights or violent incidents, no resignations (despite previous threats to quit), no problems with recruitment, and no diminution of cohesion, morale, or organizational effectiveness."<sup>20</sup>

Canadian officials offered several reasons for the smooth transition. First, the military leadership had acknowledged the inevitability of the change in policy. Because the process had occurred over time, the military had been able to acculturate itself to the idea of including openly homosexual soldiers. Second, the military adopted a conscious leadership strategy in the implementation phase. Highest priority was given to ensure compliance with the policy change. Military leaders decided that it was not appropriate to try to change the beliefs or attitudes of individual personnel; they did, however, prioritize acceptance of the policy to minimize possible friction. Third, military officials emphasized the fact that the implementation had been accomplished in a low-profile fashion, without numerous public pronouncements or media scrutiny. Finally, officials pointed out that the policy change itself did not formally institute a policy on gay and lesbian conduct; rather, it established new equitable policies that applied to homosexuals and heterosexuals alike.

The GAO analysis of the first six months of Canada's new policy also found no problems associated with the change. In their interviews with members of Parliament, gay advocacy groups, a veterans' umbrella group, the Canadian Human Rights Commission, the Department of National Defence, and the Department of Justice, the researchers could find no one who had received any reports of resignations, lower recruitment, morale or cohesiveness problems, or gay-bashing incidents. In addition, the GAO found no reports of open displays of homosexual behavior.

CF officials reported that the greatest advantage of the change in policy was that gay and lesbian soldiers no longer had to fear being discovered and discharged from the armed forces. These officials felt, however, that many gay and lesbian soldiers would not publicly express their orientation because they would see no advantage in doing so. The military leadership's public support for the removal of the ban and its unified front were cited as significant reasons for the smooth transition.<sup>21</sup>

At the request of the Deputy Chief of Staff of the U.S. Army, the U.S. Army Research Institute for the Behavioral and Social Sciences issued a report in

January 1994 authored by an outside consultant evaluating early outcomes of the lifting of the ban in Canada. The report surveyed all publicly available literature to describe the original impetus to lift the ban as well as the consequences of the 1992 policy change on a broad array of performance outcomes in the CF. In its summary of findings, the report states, "The impact of the policy change has been minimal. Negative consequences predicted in the areas of recruitment, employment, attrition, retention, and cohesion and morale have not occurred in the 6-month period since revocation of the exclusionary policy."<sup>22</sup>

Although the Canadian military has never undertaken a formal assessment of the policy change toward sexual minorities, a briefing note on the removal of the ban was written by the section head for Human Rights Policy (a bureau of the Canadian Department of National Defence) in 1995. Two and one half years after the removal of the ban, the note still could not find any indication that the policy change had had a negative effect on the CF. The 1995 note was originally prepared in response to a request for information by U.S. lawyers defending a discharged Navy lieutenant under the U.S. military's policy on homosexuals. Although the CF official was ultimately prohibited from offering an affidavit for the U.S. case, he took the opportunity to share the data he had gathered with the CF command. He wanted to let them know that "[d]espite all the anxiety that existed through the late 80s into the early 90s about the change in policy, here's what the indicators show—no effect."<sup>23</sup>

The briefing note also cited a 1993 attitudinal survey on quality of life issues which asked members, among other items, to describe how satisfied they were with the CF's policy on sexual orientation.<sup>24</sup> Out of 3,202 respondents, 43.3 percent were either satisfied or very satisfied with the policy, 24.4 percent stated they were neutral, 28.5 percent were either dissatisfied or very dissatisfied, and 3.8 percent had no opinion. The 1995 note compared these findings to a question on employing women in all units and occupations. In response to the question on female involvement, 44.1 percent stated they were either satisfied or very satisfied, 21.0 percent were neutral, 32.9 percent were either dissatisfied or very dissatisfied, and 2.1 percent had no opinion. The Human Rights policy officer noted that acceptance of the military's policy toward gays and lesbians was quite similar overall to attitudes toward the inclusion of women. Analysis of the 1993 survey further revealed that female service members were generally more accepting than males of the sexual orientation policy (although no figures were provided), and senior officers were overall the most dissatisfied (37.5%) and junior noncommissioned officers were the least dissatisfied (25.7%) with the policy. In his conclusion to the 1995 brief, the CF officer declared that "behavioral and conduct data ... yield little or no evidence to suggest that allowing homosexuals to serve in the Canadian Forces has been problematic, either in terms of their behavior or their treatment by other members."25

The CF removal of the ban on gay and lesbian soldiers occurred only after years of judicial and political struggles. Senior personnel of the Department of National Defence and a sizable number of heterosexual soldiers were worried that

a change in policy would seriously compromise the mission of the CF. Fears of sexual harassment by homosexual soldiers, increasing rates of gay-bashing, resignations, and refusals to work with homosexuals had spurred continuing support for exempting the military from the protections proscribed under the Charter of Rights and Freedoms. Because the CF is entrusted with the fundamental task of putting soldiers' lives on the line to protect the interests of Canadian citizens, both at home and abroad, military personnel were wary of a policy change that they felt could compromise the operational effectiveness of the armed services.

Once the demise of the ban was imminent, however, Chief of Defence General Chastelain and other military leaders took decisive steps to create a smooth transition. They dissolved any distinction in the regulations between heterosexual and homosexual soldiers. They made it clear that the policy change had the full support of the CF leadership. The Department of National Defence outlined the standards of behavior that would be expected of all military personnel, regardless of sexual orientation, and it widely distributed both the standards and the changes in regulations. Perhaps, most importantly, the military leadership emphasized the distinction between beliefs and behavior. The personal attitudes and decisions of individual soldiers would be respected, but soldiers would be expected to put personal feelings aside to accomplish military objectives and to uphold the law.

In the years since the removal of the ban, the CF has continued to move forward in its full integration of gay and lesbian soldiers, and it has done so as part of a larger effort to reduce harassment and discrimination of all types among its personnel. In these efforts, sexual orientation has been neither singled out nor ignored as a potential source of conflict. Among other objectives, the Standards for Harassment and Racism Prevention (SHARP) program strove to overturn common stereotypes about gays and lesbians, and the CF is now developing more sustained antiharassment training. In keeping with federal mandate, the military has also been amending its regulations to ensure equivalent benefits for same-sex soldiers.

The success of these steps has been borne out by all of the available evidence. An examination of all of the studies conducted in the year after the removal of the ban revealed not a single reported case of resignation, harassment, or violence because of the change in policy. Follow-up with the officials in charge of sexual harassment, sexual misconduct, and human rights complaints have reported few if any incidents related to sexual orientation. Sexual and personal harassment rates actually decreased between 1992 and 1998. In research conducted in 2000, CF officials, military scholars, involved nongovernmental and political leaders, and gay soldiers have all concurred that the removal of the ban hashad, to their knowledge, no perceivable negative effect on the military. The issue of gay and lesbian soldiers in the CF has all but disappeared from public and internal military debates.

One interesting footnote concerning the CF policy change is that, in 2003, in response to the approval of same-sex marriage, across Canada, province by province, the Interfaith Committee on Canadian Military Chaplaincy issued

"Interim Guidelines for Canadian Forces Chaplains." Chaplains were instructed to treat all couples with respect and dignity, but given permission to act in accordance with their faith and conscience. While chaplains may refuse to officiate, they are obligated to refer the couple to a chaplain or civilian clergy member who can do so. The guidelines state, "In a real sense the ministry provided by the Canadian Forces chaplains is a witness to the culture in which we live. We respond pastorally, prophetically and compassionately to the changing perspectives of culture as an ecumenical team."<sup>26</sup> In May 2005, what is believed to have been the first same-sex wedding on a Canadian military installation took place on Nova Scotia's Greenwood airbase.

While the removal of the ban may not be universally liked among heterosexual soldiers, it does appear to be universally accepted. Despite potential differences, personnel appear to be able to get their jobs done in a manner that does not compromise their effectiveness. For sexual minorities who serve, the change has been less about publicly declaring their sexual or transgender orientation than about being able to do their work well without fear of "being found out" or losing their jobs. The removal of the ban has resulted in a decrease of fear and anxiety and improved access to personnel support systems for soldiers who self-identify as sexual minorities. For the military as a whole, the nondiscrimination policy has also increased its potential pool of qualified recruits.

# Australia<sup>27</sup>

Like the armed forces in many other Anglophone countries, the Australian Defence Forces (ADF) maintained both formal and informal rules proscribing the participation of known homosexuals from 1986 to 1992. Prior to 1986, the ADF did not maintain a formal policy regarding the participation of homosexuals. According to a report by the U.S. General Accounting Office (now the Government Accountability Office), recruits were not formally questioned about their sexual orientation before 1986. However, informal efforts frequently were made to identify and document activities of personnel suspected of homosexual conduct, usually followed by the removal of such personnel from duty. Existing state and federal laws proscribing sodomy and homosexual relations usually were invoked to enforce these actions.<sup>28</sup>

In the 1980s, as Australia incorporated international human rights accords into its national laws, federal and state governments actively dismantled existing laws against homosexuality and began to ratify new human rights bills that included protection against arbitrary discrimination. As a result, the ADF could no longer justify antihomosexual practices on the basis of territorial laws and was required to issue its own policy. It did so in September 1986, and the ban on homosexual service became an explicit and formal part of ADF instructions.<sup>29</sup>

In the late 1980s and early 1990s, a number of economic, social, and cultural factors served to undermine the perceived legitimacy and rationale of the ADF ban on homosexual service. To begin, military leaders encountered criticisms of

ADF policies concerning equality of opportunity and racial and ethnic diversity. In 1992, the government examined charges that the ADF was not recruiting a sufficient portion of its soldiers from non-European populations and the result was a major study of the ethnic makeup of the forces.<sup>30</sup> Debates over the status and treatment of women in the ADF also influenced the perceived legitimacy of the ban on gay service. Though women had been able to participate in the Australian military for many years, either directly or through auxiliary branches like the Women's Royal Australian Army Corps, they were not allowed to take combat roles until the late 1980s. Smith points out that the three service branches began to face difficulties in retaining qualified personnel: "The ADF thus had a clear incentive to open more positions to women, thereby expanding the pool of potential recruits."<sup>31</sup>

In the years shortly before government and ADF officials considered lifting the ban on homosexuals, Australia adopted several human rights measures into its laws and codes including the International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights (ICCPR). Article 26 of the ICCPR posits the fundamental equality of all human beings and Article 2 addresses each individual's right to equal treatment before the law. Although sexual orientation is not included explicitly in the ICCPR's list of prohibited justifications for discrimination, Australian Human Rights Commissioner Chris Sidoti says that the ICCPR's list was meant to be inclusive rather than exclusive. Therefore, although not explicitly mentioned, sexual orientation is covered by the spirit of the ICCPR and it cannot serve as the basis of discrimination. Opponents of the ADF ban argued that the military was in violation of these human rights provisions in Australian law.

As civil rights considerations came to play an increasingly important role in the Australian political landscape, the ADF encountered a number of social and international trends that changed the understanding of its own mission and its relationship with civilian society. In particular, the end of the Cold War forced the ADF to reevaluate its role as a fighting force and many Australians came to see military service as a temporary occupation rather than a long-term career. Professor Hugh Smith has argued that during the Cold War, many Australians regarded the military as a calling and a lifetime vocation. According to the old mindset, a career in the armed forces meant that military life always took precedence over other priorities. Smith says that according to the new "occupational" mindset of many Australians, however, a military career is "just another job." Except in extraordinary circumstances like combat, soldiers now expect regular working hours, free weekends, pension and benefits, and other freedoms and privileges associated with the civilian world. In the late 1980s and early 1990s, much of Australian society moved toward an occupational outlook on most careers including military service, and just as the rest of Australian society was moving toward greater tolerance and support for individual rights and freedoms, the military found itself needing to adjust.32

As the center-left/left party in Australian politics, the Labour government that controlled Parliament in the late 1980s and early 1990s faced some disagreement

within its own ranks over social issues such as the lifting of the ban on gays and lesbians in the military. As Rodney Croome points out, some members of Labour's caucus supported "traditional family values" and opposed lifting the ban. Others were traditional progressives, committed to an expansion of what they argued were equal rights for all Australians.

In a 1990 test of the military ban on homosexuals, a servicewoman made a formal complaint to the Australian Human Rights and Equal Opportunities Commission (HREOC) and contended that her discharge had been partially based upon the fact that she was a lesbian. The HREOC asked the ADF to explain the reasoning behind its ban on homosexual service. In February 1992, the Minister for Defence Science and Personnel informed Parliament that the federal government would review the ADF's ban. In June 1992, however, the Defense Minister told Parliament that following the recommendation of the Chiefs of Staff, the Government would not lift the ban.

The Government formed a special party committee to study the matter, to accept submissions from interested groups, and to make policy recommendations for the government. In September 1992, this committee recommended that the ban be dropped "immediately." The caucus committee also recommended that the ADF undertake a survey of members' attitudes and engage in an education campaign as part of the lifting of the ban. Committee members who favored lifting the ban contended that the military was not significantly different from other organizations and thus should not be exempt from antidiscriminatory policy changes being made elsewhere. Those who opposed the removal of the personnel restrictions contended that such a change would hinder the military's operational effectiveness, combat performance, and morale.

In late November 1992, the Cabinet accepted the Caucus Committee recommendation and the government voted to drop the ban on the service of gays and lesbians in the Australian military. Although the Defense Minister and the service chiefs opposed the removal of the ban, the Attorney General, the Health Minister, and the Prime Minister all supported its removal. The Attorney General argued that Australia's policy violated international human rights agreements not to discriminate against people based upon sexual orientation and the Health Minister said that by pushing military members to keep their relationships "underground," the ban contradicted efforts to fight AIDS. Prime Minister Paul Keating then made the decision to accept the policy change and to order its immediate implementation in the entire ADF.

In place of the previous military regulation banning gays and lesbians from service, the government issued a more general instruction on "sexual misconduct policy." Among other provisions, the new instruction referred to unacceptable conduct without making a distinction between homosexuality and heterosexuality. Rather than define what was unacceptable based upon sexual orientation, in other words, the new instruction prohibited any sexual behavior that negatively impacted group cohesion or command relationships, took advantage of subordinates, or discredited the ADF.<sup>33</sup> Thus, for example, "homosexual advances" were

not illegitimate; threatening sexual behavior was. And the policy provided commanders with some latitude to judge whether a certain behavior was acceptable or not in a certain context.

Reaction to the Australian change was swift and severe. The Returned and Services League, Australia's largest veterans group, condemned the policy change and argued that allowing open homosexuals to serve would shatter unit cohesion and lead to a deterioration of trust among soldiers, thus undermining the forces' fighting effectiveness.<sup>34</sup> Other opponents raised the specter of AIDS and said that the battlefield practice of direct blood-to-blood transfers would lead to an increased incidence of HIV infection. Even within the military, however, opinion seemed to be somewhat mixed. As of January 1993, however, no members of the ADF had declared themselves to be gay to military authorities. Early reports generated in the immediate aftermath of the policy change indicated that the ADF did not experience any decline in recruiting or combat performance and media attention to the issue largely disappeared approximately six months after the new policy's implementation (*New York Times*, April 30, 1993).

After the lifting of the ban, the ADF introduced a variety of new programs and training courses to enforce and support the provisions of the Defence Instruction on Discrimination, Harassment, Sexual Offences, Fraternisation and other Unacceptable Behavior in the Australian Defence Forces (2000). In 1997, responsibilities for monitoring, education, and enforcement of the instructions were consolidated into the new Defence Equity Organization (DEO) that reports directly to the Defence Personnel Executive (the head of personnel for the ADF).

In June 1993, seven months after the Australian ban on homosexual service was lifted, the General Accounting Office of the United States conducted interviews with ADF officials to document early outcomes associated with the change (GAO 1993). The short overview of the policy change concluded with a summary statement based on comments from an "Australian official," who stated that "…although it is too early to assess the results of the revised policy, no reported changes have occurred in the number of persons declaring his or her sexual preference or the number of recruits being inducted. Effects on unit cohesiveness have not yet been fully determined. However, early indications are that the new policy has had little or no adverse impact."<sup>35</sup>

In February 1996, the United Kingdom Ministry of Defence completed a report documenting the findings of its "Homosexuality Policy Assessment Team" that investigated homosexual personnel policies of a number of foreign militaries. The team sent to Australia met with representatives of the Royal Australian Air Force, Royal Australian Army, and Royal Australian Navy, as well as with Dr. Hugh Smith of the ADF Academy and service psychologists at ADF headquarters in Canberra. Regarding implementation of the policy, the British team reported that service staffs believed that the change had not resulted in any notable problems for military functioning. The opinions of personnel drawn from the services, however, varied in their assessments of potential difficulties arising from the policy change. According to the report, male members of a random

volunteer group from the Royal Australian Air Force were largely against the new policy and believed that open homosexuals would have a negative effect on unit effectiveness. However, personnel drawn from an Army Logistics unit, as well as a Royal Australian Navy group based in Sydney, emphasized equality and nondiscrimination regardless of personal opinions on homosexuality per se.

The DEO serves as the primary ADF unit responsible for development, implementation, training, and support for all policies regarding equity, diversity, and sexual misconduct in the military. Formed in August 1997 during a widespread reorganization of the ADF, the DEO consolidated responsibilities that had been assigned separately to each service branch as well as a human rights policy area within Defence headquarters (now defunct). In addition to supporting the implementation of ministry policies, DEO handles complaints regarding all matters of sexual misconduct including harassment, bullying, and assault, provides an anonymous advice line for service members and commanders, and directs the training and outreach activities of "Equity Advisors" throughout the forces. The director of DEO, Ms. Bronwen Grey, occupied the analogous directorship in Defence headquarters until 1997.

According to an interview conducted with Director Grey in 2000, all available formal and informal evidence regarding outcomes associated with the 1992 policy change suggested that, in spite of early fears of deleterious consequences, the lifting of the gay ban has had no adverse effects on the capability or functioning of the Defence forces: "I have to say, from that point on [the 1992 change], nothing happened. I mean people were expecting the sky to fall, and it didn't. Now, a number of gay people probably didn't come out at that point, but we've had an X.O. of a ship come out and say to the ship's company, 'I'm gay,' and, quite frankly, no one cared."<sup>36</sup>

When pushed by the interviewer to identify any problems that may have arisen after the ban was lifted, the Director did note that some gay people probably did not feel comfortable revealing their sexual orientation immediately after the change. Nonetheless, she said that a number of individuals had unambiguously come out to peers and commanding officers and that their revelations had no negative consequences for their careers or personal relationships. When asked to clearly specify any other concrete observations of what she termed a virtual "non event," the Director added, "All I can say is, from the organizational point of view, while we were waiting for problems . . . we were ready. Nothing happened. There were no increased complaints or recruiting [problems] at all . . . .I mean nothing happened. And it's very hard to document nothing."<sup>37</sup>

The Australian Human Rights and Equal Opportunities Commission is a statutory body that enjoys a relatively autonomous status in Australian politics that is analogous to courts. The Commission's members are appointed by the government and it receives its budget through the normal budgetary process but it is not accountable to the federal government, the bureaucracy, or political parties. Now retired, Human Rights Commissioner Chris Sidoti had made gay and

lesbian equality one of the priorities of his five-year tenure at the Human Rights Commission. Although Sidoti had little authority to force organizations to change their practices, he was responsible for investigating complaints and suggesting legislative reforms to minimize and eliminate discrimination in Australia. Sidoti, agreeing with most of the observations of military and academic experts, when contacted by Belkin and McNichol, indicated that there had been virtually no significant effects of the policy change on the military.

Systematic evidence concerning the lifting of the Australian ban on gays and lesbians in the military is scarce. Work by Belkin and McNichol attempts to redress the gap by drawing together and comparing the findings and observations of informed observers from a variety of vantage points in the policy domain. Taken together, their data make a convincing and credible case that, notwithstanding uneven and partial implementation of the policy, the 1992 inclusion of self-described gay and lesbian soldiers into the ADF has not led to any perceptible decline in operational effectiveness, morale, unit cohesion, retention, or attrition. In fact, ADF officials and a number of other observers, including commanders and soldiers, believe that changes associated with the policy have contributed to a working environment that is freer from the burdensome and unproductive consequences of mistrust, misunderstanding, and misjudgment that at times compromised the integrity of units in the past. As part of a broader commitment to equity in the ADF, then, the policy change has been a success.

One result of the policy change came about in October 2005 when the ADF extended partner and family benefits to service personnel in same-sex relationships. A separate issue, however, is the extension of benefits to veterans. The partners of gay and lesbian veterans are unable to receive the same benefits provided to the spouses of heterosexual veterans. In one interesting turn of events, while the ADF has taken the progressive step of providing benefits to its personnel in same-sex relationships, the Australian Coalition for Equality notes that civilian same-sex couples do not have the same protections. Under most areas of federal law, such as taxation and social security, there is no recognition for same-sex couples.

While the general consensus in the findings above is clear, a close look at the evidence also reveals a number of concerns. Isolated instances of discrimination and harassment still exist, and some service branches may be less proactive in their policies than others. These difficulties may be even more pervasive among the ranks of heterosexual women, who experience higher rates of harassment than gay males. From the perspective of gay and lesbian soldiers and their allies, the failure of the ADF to extend benefits that are accorded to heterosexual spouses to same-sex partners stands as a reminder of a partially fulfilled mission. At the same time, however, the fact that the debate over gays in the military has shifted away from the question of whether homosexual soldiers undermine military performance also stands as a testament to the success of the inclusive policy.

# Great Britain<sup>38</sup>

Until January 2000, gay and lesbian soldiers were prohibited from serving in the British armed forces. Prior to 1967, British criminal and military law were congruous with respect to male homosexuality—sodomy was illegal and both civilians and soldiers could be imprisoned for homosexual activity. The 1967 Sexual Offences Act decriminalized private, consensual gay male sex for civilians aged 21 and over, but it included an exemption that allowed the British military to continue to prosecute male service members who engaged in gay sex.<sup>39</sup> However, while criminal law did not cover same-sex female sex acts, the military was able to discharge lesbians under the offense of general misconduct. Offenses for "homosexuality" were usually charged as "disgraceful conduct of an indecent kind," "conduct prejudicial to good order and military discipline," or more rarely "scandalous conduct by officers."<sup>40</sup> That is, it was the meaning imputed to homosexuality, rather than a specific prohibition on certain acts, that allowed lesbians to be discharged as well.<sup>41</sup>

In the wake of considerable Parliamentary debate on the subject during discussions about the 1991 Armed Forces Bill, the government acknowledged that the military exemption from the 1967 Sexual Offenses Act was no longer justifiable. In June 1992, the Ministry of Defense announced an administrative order to immediately halt criminal prosecution for sexual activities that were legal for civilians under the 1967 Act. The British restricted court-martials for homosexuality to those male service members who were found to have had sex in public or with anyone under the age of 21. The legislative reconciliation of military and civilian law occurred later with the passage of the 1994 Criminal Justice Act. The military persisted in maintaining, however, that both male and female homosexuality were incompatible with military service. Gay and lesbian soldiers continued to face discharge if their sexual orientation was discovered.

In 1994, the Ministry of Defense issued Service-wide regulations concerning homosexual soldiers. The new regulations maintained the policy of barring homosexual service, but they standardized policy and provided more detailed protocol. Any recruit who admitted to being gay would not be allowed to enlist, and any service member who was discovered to be homosexual would be discharged from the military. Homosexual sex between adults of consensual age would not be considered a criminal offense, but the military could prosecute a gay or lesbian soldier for otherwise consensual sex if "the act was to the prejudice of good order and Service discipline."<sup>42</sup> All recruits were to be informed that homosexuals were not allowed to serve in the British armed forces. The 1994 policy made it clear that homosexual orientation as well as homosexual behavior would be a bar to enlistment and service: even if a potential recruit admits to being homosexual, but states that he/she does not at present nor in the future intend to engage in homosexual activity, he/she will not be enlisted.<sup>43</sup>

In 1994, four service members discharged for homosexuality began a legal challenge in British courts against the military's ban on gay and lesbian soldiers.

Lawyers for the service members invoked the Wednesbury doctrine and the European Convention on Human Rights to argue that the privacy rights of the soldiers had been violated. In June 1995, the High Court ruled against the discharged service members on the grounds that the British courts did not have the authority to invoke the European Convention on Human Rights. Justices of the High Court signaled, however, that the policy was unlikely to withstand judgment by the European Court. Britain's Court of Appeals upheld the High Court's decision in November 1995.

A legal advisor for the Ministry of Defense also warned military officials that the British Forces were likely to lose their case with the European Court of Human Rights (ECHR), but the Armed Forces Minister and the three Service Chiefs of Staff were said to strongly support a continuation of the exclusion of homosexuals.<sup>44</sup> Instead, Defense Ministers ordered a relaxation of the ban. Military police were instructed not to actively search for gay and lesbian soldiers; they were only to act if a problem was drawn to their attention. The Defense Ministers also made it clear that overzealous investigation, surveillance, and harassment would no longer be tolerated.<sup>45</sup>

On September 27, 1999, the ECHR ruled unanimously that the ban on homosexual military service violated the privacy rights of the plaintiffs. Civil servants suggested that a new code of conduct could be put in place earlier than 2001, presumably because considerable work had already been done on it. A week after taking office, the new Secretary of State for Defense Geoffrey Hoon set aside "at least £4m" to cover pending compensation claims by homosexual ex-service members.<sup>46</sup> The more important question, however, was what model to choose for the new army regulations.

There was considerable opposition from both gay groups and services chiefs to basing the regulations on the American model, which was seen as "a disaster"; services chiefs saw the Dutch and Israeli options as "too liberal."<sup>47</sup> Stonewall recommended the Australian regulations, which bans heterosexual and homosexual public displays of affection, as a possible model.<sup>48</sup> In mid-December, Hoon announced that the new code would be published the following month, and that it would govern "sex not sexuality"—a reference to the Australian rules.

With respect to the model that was chosen, Michael Codner of the Royal United Services Institute explained: "I think both sides of the debate saw 'Don't Ask, Don't Tell' as something which hadn't worked, which was unworkable and hypocritical. The internal advice given to service chiefs by the civilian civil service was in favor of another model . . . . But the Australian model was pushed strongly by Australian service chiefs. Their defense attaches were also very proactive in pushing the success of the Australian option. And I think the British service chiefs saw some logic to it. The two forces have a similar structure and ethos.<sup>49</sup>

On January 12, 2000, the Secretary of State for Defense announced the lifting of the ban to the Commons. He declared that the European Court judgment made the ban "not legally sustainable" and proclaimed that a new code of conduct governing personal relationships, based on that of the Australian armed forces, would

be introduced. No legislation was required to effect this change, which went into effect immediately. Discharged homosexuals were also invited to reapply for their jobs. Shadow Defense Minister Iain Duncan-Smith voiced "regret," and he said that if the Conservatives won the next election they would review the decision and allow military chiefs to decide.<sup>50</sup>

In their development of a new policy, the Ministry of Defense emphasized the need for (1) compliance with the ECHR ruling, (2) regulations that were nondiscriminatory; (3) the preservation of operational effectiveness, (4) accordance with the general requirements of the military, and (5) protection of individual rights under the Human Rights Act.<sup>51</sup> Homosexuality is no longer a bar to military service. Gay and lesbian soldiers are not, however, eligible for married accommodations, spousal pension, or other partnership rights. In addition, a code of social conduct establishes rules of behavior that apply equally to heterosexuals and homosexuals. Soldiers, regardless of sexual orientation or sex, are prohibited from engaging in social behavior that undermines, or may potentially undermine, the trust and cohesion, and therefore the operational effectiveness, of the services. Enumerated inappropriate behavior includes unwelcome physical or verbal sexual attention, overfamiliarity with the spouses of other service personnel, displays of affection which might cause offense to others, taking sexual advantage of subordinates, and behavior which damages the marriage or personal relationship of other service personnel. The code of conduct further covers other types of "social misbehavior" that have not been enumerated. Discretion is left up to the commanding officer to determine if behavior constitutes a threat to the cohesion of the unit or the military command chain. Abuse of authority, trust, or rank, or taking advantage of a person's separation, are deemed particularly serious types of misconduct.52

The new guidelines for social conduct are general and involve considerable discretion. The code therefore provides a "service test" for commanding officers to use in their assessment of the need to "intervene in the personal lives of personnel."<sup>53</sup> Commanding officers must consider each case in light of the following question: Have the actions or behavior of an individual adversely impacted or are they likely to impact on the efficiency or operational effectiveness of the Service? In the event of an affirmative answer, commanders are instructed to take prompt and decisive action to minimize damage to the effectiveness of the unit. If the misconduct is sufficiently serious, commanders may institute immediate administrative or punitive action. Such action may include a formal warning, official censure, the posting of the parties involved, or other disciplinary action. If the behavior is sufficiently serious, or if the service member has a history of social misconduct, termination of service may occur.

The Ministry of Defense also issued guidelines and speaking notes for commanding officers to help them explain and enforce the new policy. The speaking notes emphasize that the lifting of the ban brings the armed forces into greater concordance with the general society. A person's sexual orientation is to be considered a private matter, and every service member has a right to personal

74

P1: 000

privacy. Commanders were further advised to stress the continuity of the policy: this change is not a major issue, and you should not make it into one. There have always been homosexuals serving in the armed forces. We do not expect that this change will result in a significant increase in the number of homosexuals coming into the Service.<sup>54</sup>

When the new policy was announced by Secretary of State for Defense Geoff Hoon on January 12, 2000, he highlighted the fact that the chiefs of staff were completely involved in the creation of the new policy and endorsed the changes. Secretary Hoon stated that the code would apply to all members of the Forces, regardless of "service, rank, gender or sexual orientation." He further stressed that the code complemented existing policies, including "zero tolerance for harassment, discrimination and bullying."<sup>55</sup>

The British armed forces fought for a number of years to maintain its policy of excluding openly gay and lesbian soldiers. Even after the outcome of the ECHR case appeared inevitable, the armed forces resisted calls to eliminate the ban. While the Ministry of Defense asked commanders to soften their enforcement of the ban in the months before the decision was handed down, it both refused to alter its basic policy and continued to dismiss soldiers for homosexuality. The last gay soldier was discharged from the military just three days before the ruling that overturned the ban on homosexual service. Service officials argued that the inclusion of open homosexuals would engender distrust, splinter working relationships, damage morale, and even harm operational effectiveness. Efforts to overturn the ban were deemed by some military officials to be inappropriate political meddling in military operations and harmful social engineering.

Once the decision was handed down by the European Court, however, the military acted quickly to put in place a policy that would both accord with the ruling and address effectiveness concerns. The armed forces enacted a new policy within three months of the decision by the European Court. It established a nondiscriminatory mandate that focuses on behavior rather than on personal characteristics. It emphasized the importance of equal application of the new social code of conduct and instructed commanders to intervene in soldiers' personal lives only when operational effectiveness might be compromised. It invited discharged soldiers to reapply and accepted back several former service personnel. The Services also reemphasized the policy of zero tolerance for harassment, bullying, and victimization.

Research by Belkin and Evans, conducted shortly after the ban was lifted, indicated that the Services' own internal assessment at six months found that the new policy had "been hailed as a solid achievement."<sup>56</sup> There had been no indications of negative effects on recruiting levels. The social code of conduct had been effectively incorporated into the military's training courses. No mass resignations had occurred. There had been no major reported cases of gay-bashing or harassment of sexual minorities. There had been no major reported cases of harassment or inappropriate behavior by gay or lesbian soldiers. There had been no perceived effect on morale, unit cohesion, or operational effectiveness. The new policy was

being well received by soldiers, and the policy change was characterized by a "marked lack of reaction."  $^{57}\,$ 

Experts in all fields acknowledged that more work remains to be done, and new obstacles could still emerge. Homophobic attitudes persist throughout the Services, and many soldiers therefore feel the need to remain silent about their personal lives. It is possible that some problems will develop as more gay and lesbian service personnel acknowledge their sexual orientation to colleagues, or if the military relaxes its vigilance against harassment and inappropriate behavior of all kinds. Issues of equality such as pension, accommodation, and partnership rights have yet to be addressed. Still, the distance that has been traveled over the past few years is impressive. Concerns of dire consequences have been replaced by a general recognition that the transition has proceeded smoothly.

# Conclusion

The experiences of the three nations profiled in this chapter suggest, at a minimum, five main conclusions. First, the attitudes and threats of service members prior to the elimination of any ban are not an accurate indication of what they will actually do once the ban is lifted. Second, while adequate preparation and training is necessary, making a "big deal" about the change may be counterproductive. Third, changing behaviors should not be confused with changing attitudes. That is, personnel need not change what may be deeply held personal convictions about gay men and lesbians. Rather, what they need to do is act in accordance with policy. Fourth, changes in policy would do well not to just address gays and lesbians, but to address issues of equal treatment for all service personnel. And, fifth, such a change may be far more readily accomplished when the sociopolitical and legal foundations of a nation demand, rather than resist, equal treatment under the law.

Some aspects of the American political process lead observers to believe that the lifting of the ban, while inevitable, may not happen for a number of years. There is no judicial or legislative body conceding that equality within the military is an inevitability to which one should begin adjusting. Rather, the U.S. Supreme Court has, as of this writing, refused to hear a case regarding the military policy on gays and lesbians. And, there is no case law holding that sexual orientation constitutes a class of persons protected by the U.S. Constitution. As such, it is true that there is no perfect model with which to compare the U.S. military.

Some argue that, even if the ban is lifted, change within the institution is more challenging because the U.S. military is a considerably larger and, arguably, a far more insular institution than is the case in Canada, Australia, or Great Britain. Yet, the inherent structure of the institution suggests otherwise. The mission of the military requires that those in the chain of command possess the ability to get subordinates to follow orders even when they don't wish to do so. Additionally, a look at the resistance and ultimate successes of the nations profiled here, suggests that when "Don't Ask, Don't Tell" is eliminated, whether by repeal or judicial

77

decision, the U.S. military will not suffer the negative repercussions so many have cautioned us about.

#### Notes

1. For a more detailed account of the European situation, see Sameera Dalvi's "Homosexuality and the European Court of Human Rights: Recent Judgments against the United Kingdom and Their Impact on Other Signatories to the European Convention of Human Rights," *University of Florida Journal of Law Public Policy*, December 2004.

2. Eric Schmitt, "Gay Soldiers No Problem Elsewhere, Experts Say," *The New York Times*, April 30, 1993, p. A16.

3. Ibid.

4. Material in this section is drawn from "Effects of the 1992 Lifting of Restrictions on Gay and Lesbian Service in the Canadian Forces: Appraising the Evidence," by Aaron Belkin and Jason McNichol, April 2000. Text has been edited to conform, in format and style, to the chapter of which it is a part. This report was prepared for the Center for the Study of Sexual Minorities in the Military, University of California at Santa Barbara, now the Michael D. Palm Center, and is available at its Web site, http://www.palmcenter.org. Portions of the report appeared in "Don't Ask, Don't Tell: Is the Gay Ban Based on Military Necessity?" *Parameters*, Summer 2003, pp. 108–119. A revised version of the report was published as "Homosexual Personnel Policy in the Canadian Forces: Did Lifting the Gay Ban Undermine Military Performance?" *International Journal*, 56(1), Winter 2000–2001, 73–88.

5. David Vienneau, "Human Rights / Key Charter Fights Gay Fights for Career in Military," *The Toronto Star* (Toronto), April 15, 1989, p. D5.

6. For an overview of the history of military policy toward homosexuals in Canada, see Kinsman (1996) and a discussion of Kinsman's work in Bronskill (1998). For an overview of the history of homosexuality in Canada, see Adam (1993): Gary Kinsman, 1996. *The Regulation of Desire*. Montreal: Black Rose Books; Jim Bronskill, 1998. "Study Urges Ottawa Apologize for Gay Purge: Public Careers Ruined During Cold War." *The Gazette* (Montreal), November 24: A11; Barry D. Adam, 1993. "Winning Rights and Freedoms in Canada." In *The Third Pink Book*, edited by A. Hendriks, R. Tielman, and E. Veen. Buffalo, NY: Prometheus Books;

7. Rosemary Park, 1994. "Opening the Canadian Forces to Gays and Lesbians: An Inevitable Decision But Improbable Reconfiguration." In *Gays and Lesbians in the Military: Issues, Concerns, and Contrasts*, edited by W. J. Scott and S. C. Stanley. New York: Aldine de Gruyter.

8. Paul A. Gade, David R. Segal, and Edgar M. Johnson, 1996. "The Experience of Foreign Militaries." In *Out in Force: Sexual Orientation and the Military*, edited by G. Herek, J. B. Jobe, and R. M. Carney. Chicago: University of Chicago Press.

9. R. A. Zuliani, 1986. "Canadian Forces Survey on Homosexual Issues." Charter Task Force, Department of National Defence, Ottawa.

10. National Defense Research Institute (NDRI), 1993. Sexual Orientation and U.S. Military Policy: Options and Assessment. Santa Monica: RAND, p. 76.

11. See Farnsworth (1991), Ulbrich (1993), and Lancaster (1992): Clyde Farnsworth, 1991. "Canada Ending Anti-Gay Rules." *The New York Times* (New York), October 11: A3;

John Lancaster, 1992. "Many Allies Allow Gays in the Military; Canada, Australia Are Latest to Drop Exclusionary Policy." *The Washington Post* (Washington, D.C.), May 11: A3; Jeffrey Ulbrich, 1993. "Canada Lifted Ban on Gays in Military Without a Ripple." *The Associated Press* (Toronto), January 29.

12. Park, "Opening the Canadian Forces to Gays and Lesbians."

13. Tim Harper, "Ban on Gays in Military Still in Place, PM Says." *The Toronto Star* (Toronto), October 11, 1991, p. A11.

14. U.P.I., "Canadian Court Says Military Must Accept Gays," October 27, 1992, and Stephen Bindman, "Lesbian Forced to Quit Loses Bid for Old Job: Military Rejects Recommendation to Re-Hire Ex-Air Force Lieutenant," *The Vancouver Sun* (Vancouver), May 11, 1992, p. A3.

15. See also Norma Greenway, 1993. "Clinton Faces Political Bloodbath Over Gays Issue." *The Gazette* (Montreal), January 28: B6.

16. National Defense Research Institute (NDRI), Sexual Orientation and U.S. Military Policy, p. 78.

17. Park, "Opening the Canadian Forces to Gays and Lesbians."

18. National Defense Research Institute (NDRI), Sexual Orientation and U.S. Military Policy, p. 423.

19. Ibid., p. 431.

20. Ibid., p. 79.

21. United States General Accounting Office (GAO), 1993. "Homosexuals in the Military: Policies and Practices of Foreign Countries." United States General Accounting Office, Washington, DC.

22. F. C. Pinch, 1994. "Perspectives on Organizational Change in the Canadian Forces." U.S. Army Research Institute for the Behavioral and Social Sciences, Alexandria, VA, pp. vii–viii.

23. Karol Wenek, Civilian, Canadian Forces. Directorate of Policy Analysis and Development, January 20, 2000, personal communication.

24. The survey did not specify or describe the policy.

25. Karol Wenek, "Briefing Note for Director of Public Policy." Ottawa: Canadian Forces, August 25, 1995, p. 3.

26. Same Sex Marriage/Blessing of a Relationship, Interim Guidelines for Canadian Forces Chaplains, http://www.forces.gc.ca/chapgen/engraph/same\_sex\_marriage\_e. asp?cat=7.

27. The material in this section is drawn from "The Effects of Including Gay and Lesbian Soldiers in the Australian Defence Forces: Appraising the Evidence," by Aaron Belkin and Jason McNichol, September 19, 2000. Text has been edited to conform, in format and style, to the chapter of which it is a part. This report was prepared for The Center for the Study of Sexual Minorities in the Military, University of California at Santa Barbara, now the Michael D. Palm Center, and is available at its Web site, http://ww.palmcenter.org. Portions of the report appeared in "Don't Ask, Don't Tell: Is the Gay Ban Based on Military Necessity?" *Parameters*, Summer 2003, pp. 108–119.

28. R. Croome, 1992. A Submission to the ALP Caucus Committee on the Australian Defence Force Policy on Homosexuality, Canberra, Australia, p. 9.

29. Ibid.; H. Smith, 1995. "The Dynamics of Social Change and the Australian Defence Force." *Armed Forces and Society* 21(4): 531–551.

30. Smith, "The Dynamics of Social Change and the Australian Defence Force," 535.

31. Ibid., p. 540.

32. Ibid., pp. 536–539.

33. Ibid., p. 545.

34. Veterans and War Hero Angry Over Lifting of Gay Ban. Associated Press. Canberra, Australia, November 24, 1992.

35. Report of the Homosexuality Policy Assessment Team, UK Ministry of Defence, London, 1996.

36. Bronwen Grey, Director, Defence Equity Organisation, Interview with Belkin and McNichol, August 17, 2000.

37. Ibid.

38. The material in this section is drawn from "The Effects of Including Gay and Lesbian Soldiers in the British Armed Forces: Appraising the Evidence," by Aaron Belkin and R.L. Evans, November 2000. Text has been edited to conform, in format and style, to the chapter of which it is a part. This report was prepared for the Center for the Study of Sexual Minorities in the Military, University of California at Santa Barbara, now the Michael D. Palm Center, and is available at its Web site, http://www.palmcenter.org. Portions of the report appeared in "Don't Ask, Don't Tell: Is the Gay Ban Based on Military Necessity?" *Parameters*, Summer 2003, pp. 108–119.

39. David Rayside, 1998. On the Fringe. Ithaca, NY: Cornell University Press, and Gwyn Harries-Jenkins and Christopher Dandeker, 1994. "Sexual Orientation and Military Service: The British Case." In *Gays and Lesbians in the Military: Issues, Concerns and Contrasts*, edited by Wilbur Scott and Sandra Stanley. New York: Aldine De Gruyter.

40. Ibid.

41. Joan K. F. Heggie, 2003. "Lesbians and the Negotiation of Gender & Sexuality in the British Army since 1950." Unpublished Ph.D. thesis, University of York, York.

42. Ministry of Defense, 1994. "Armed Forces Policy and Guidelines on Homo-sexuality."

43. Ibid.

44. Owen Bowcott, Ben Stewart, and Chris Zinn, *The Guardian* (London), March 5, 1996, p. 7, and J. Copley, "Services Support Ban on Gays, Says Portillo." *The Daily Telegraph* (London), March 4 1996, www.telegraph.co.uk.

45. Andrew Gilligan and David Wastell, "Soames Tells Troops To Go Softly on Gay Purges." *The Daily Telegraph* (London), May 27, 1996, www.telegraph.co.uk.

46. Rajeev Syal and Andrew Gilligan, " $\pounds$ 4m Payout for Gays Sacked from Services." *The Daily Telegraph* (London), November 15, 1999, www.telegraph.co.uk.

47. A. Sparrow, "Sex Code for Forces as Gay Ban is Lifted." *The Daily Telegraph* (London), November 15, 1999, www.telegraph.co.uk.

48. Paul Waugh, "Services Plan to Replace Bar on Gays with Ban on All Sex." *The Independent* (London), November 11, 1999, www.independent.co.uk/news/UK/This\_Britain.

49. Michael Codner, Assistant Director (Military Sciences), Royal United Services Institute, personal communication with Belkin and/or Evans, September 26 and October 23, 2000.

50. Paul Waugh, "Military Invites Gays Who Were Forced Out By Bias to Reapply For Old Jobs." *The Independent* (London), 2000, www.independent.co.uk/news/UK/This\_Britain.

51. Ministry of Defense, "Background Information," 2000, www.mod.uk/index.php3? page=594.

52. Ministry of Defense, "Armed Forces Code of Social Conduct: Policy Statement," 2000, www.mod.uk/index.php3?page=595.

53. Ibid., p. 1.

54. Ministry of Defense, "Speaking Notes for Commanding Officers," January 2000, p. 2.

55. Ministry of Defense, "Statement by 'Geoff Hoon MP, Secretary of State for Defense,'" 2000, www.mod.uk/index.php3?page=593.

56. Ministry of Defense, "A Review of the Armed Forces Policy on Homosexuality," October 31, 2000, p. 2.

57. Ibid.